
Council meeting agenda

https://zoom.us/j/615079992Thursday, April 23, 2020 2:00 PM

PACKET REVISED 4/22

Please note: To limit the spread of COVID-19, Metro Regional Center is now closed to the public. 

This meeting will be held electronically. You can join the meeting on your computer or other device by 
using this link: https://zoom.us/j/615079992 or by calling 888-475-4499 (toll free).

If you wish to attend the meeting, but do not have the ability to attend by phone or computer, please 
contact the Legislative Coordinator at least 24 hours before the noticed meeting time by phone at 
503-797-1916 or email at legislativecoordinator@oregonmetro.gov.

1. Call to Order and Roll Call

2. Public Communication

Public comment may be submitted in writing and will also be heard by electronic communication 
(videoconference or telephone). Written comments should be submitted electronically by emailing 
legislativecoordinator@oregonmetro.gov. Written comments received by noon on Thursday, April 23 
will be provided to the council prior to the meeting. 

Those wishing to testify orally are encouraged to sign up in advance by either: (a) contacting the 
legislative coordinator by phone at 503-797-1916 and providing your name and the agenda item on 
which you wish to testify; or (b) registering by email by sending your name and the agenda item on 
which you wish to testify to legislativecoordinator@oregonmetro.gov. Those requesting to comment 
during the meeting can do so by using the “Raise Hand” feature in Zoom or emailing the legislative 
coordinator at legislativecoordinator@oregonmetro.gov. Individuals will have three minutes to testify 
unless otherwise stated at the meeting.

3. Consent Agenda

Resolution No. 20-5097, For the Purpose of Approving 
Amendments to the Employment Contracts for Directors, 
Deputy COO and General Manager of Visitor Venues

RES 20-50973.1

Resolution No. 20-5097
Exhibit A to Resolution No. 20-5097
Exhibit B to Resolution No. 20-5097
Staff Report

Attachments:
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http://oregonmetro.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?m=l&id=/matter.aspx?key=2898
http://oregonmetro.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=1d0f2c17-2f4d-4de2-ad5f-5a634aa09f1c.pdf
http://oregonmetro.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=2f055642-2abe-4d41-a9ab-97dfcf0a994b.pdf
http://oregonmetro.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=f665e657-24c2-44f5-953e-cb44e1fc229e.pdf
http://oregonmetro.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=aa31dc8a-32a5-453c-8b41-4ffaeae7399f.pdf
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Resolution No. 20-5098, For the Purpose of Amending the 
Employment Agreements of the Metro Attorney, Chief 
Operating Officer, and Chief of Staff

RES 20-50983.2

Resolution No. 20-5098
Exhibit A to Resolution No. 20-5098
Staff Report

Attachments:

Consideration of the Council Meeting Minutes for April 16, 
2020

20-54043.3

4. Resolutions

Resolution No. 20-5091, For the Purpose of Proclaiming 
April 1 Through April 30 Southeast Asian Community 
Recognition Month

RES 20-50914.1

Presenter(s): Victor Sin, Metro
Chevy Pham, Metro
Sokho Eath, Cambodian American Community of Oregon
Kathy Wai, TriMet 

Resolution No. 20-5091
Staff Report
Attachment 1 to Staff Report
Attachment 2 to Staff Report

Attachments:

Resolution No. 20-5096, For the Purpose of Declaring a 
State of Emergency in the Metro Region as a Result of 
COVID-19 Pandemic and Delegating Authority to Metro's 
Chief Operating Officer

RES 20-50964.2

Presenter(s): Shane Abma, Metro

Resolution No. 20-5096
Exhibit A to Resolution No. 20-5096
Staff Report

Attachments:

5. Public Hearings
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http://oregonmetro.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=bef43ad8-f1a3-4215-af5a-4f5fe6b73bff.pdf
http://oregonmetro.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=952c0a93-fa02-4e08-9438-ecc0dd7392a4.pdf
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Public Hearing for the 2021-2024 Metropolitan 
Transportation Improvement Program (MTIP) Public 
Review Draft

20-53955.1

Presenter(s): Grace Cho, Metro

Staff Report
MTIP Summary

Attachments:

6. Chief Operating Officer Communication

7. Councilor Communication

8. Adjourn
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Agenda Item No. 3.1 
 
 
 
 
 

Resolution No. 20-5097, For the Purpose of Approving Amendments to the Employment Contracts 
for Directors, Deputy COO and General Manager of Visitor Venues 

 
Consent Agenda 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Metro Council Meeting  
Thursday, April 23, 2020 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Page 1 Resolution No. 20-5097 

BEFORE THE METRO COUNCIL 
 
 

FOR THE PURPOSE OF APPROVING 
AMENDMENTS TO THE EMPLOYMENT 
CONTRACTS FOR DIRECTORS, DEPUTY COO 
AND GENERAL MANAGER OF VISITOR 
VENUES 

) 
) 
) 
) 
) 

 RESOLUTION NO. 20-5097 
 
Introduced by Metro Chief Operating Officer 
Marissa Madrigal 

 
 

WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 2.02.010 of the Metro Code, the Metro Chief Operating Officer 
may enter and amend employment contracts subject to the approval of the Metro Council; 

 
WHEREAS, Metro has executed at-will employment contracts for a number of its senior leaders 

including some directors, Deputy Chief Operating Officer, and the General Manager of Visitor Venues; 
 
WHEREAS, the novel coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic has resulted in a fiscal 

crisis for the agency necessitating layoffs and other cost cutting measures;  
 
WHEREAS, the Metro Chief Operating Officer has decided that a 10% furlough for certain 

directors and deputy directors, the Deputy Chief Operating Officer, and the General Manager of Visitor 
Venues is a needed cost saving measure; 

 
WHEREAS, the Metro Chief Operating Officer is also authorizing voluntary furloughs of 5-10% 

for directors and deputy directors at the visitor venues;  
 
WHEREAS, Metro has employment agreements with the following senior leaders: the Deputy 

Chief Operating Officer, the General Manager of Visitor Venues, the Chief Financial Officer, the Parks 
and Nature Director, the Zoo Director, the and Human Resources Director; and 

 
WHEREAS, the Chief Operating Officer has negotiated this change to the at-will employment 

agreements for these senior leaders in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A; now therefore, 
 
BE IT RESOLVED by the Metro Council: 

1. Approves amendments to the employment agreements with the Deputy Chief Operating 
Officer, the General Manager of Visitor Venues, the Chief Financial Officer, the Parks 
and Nature Director, and the Human Resources Director, as reflected in the form attached 
as Exhibit A, and for the Zoo Director, as reflected in the form attached as Exhibit B. 

2. Delegates the authority to the Chief Operating Officer to execute such amendments. 
 
 
ADOPTED by the Metro Council this ___ day of ________________ 2020 

 

 
Juan Carlos González, Deputy Council President 

Approved as to Form: 
 
       
Carrie MacLaren, Metro Attorney 



Page 1 - Amended At Will Employment Agreement 

 
 

Exhibit A to Resolution No. 20-5097 
 

 

AMENDED  

 AT WILL EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT 
 
 

THIS AMENDED AGREEMENT (the “Amendment”) is entered into by and between 
Metro, a metropolitan service district organized under the laws of the State of Oregon and the Metro 
Charter (herein referred to as "Metro") and ___________________ (herein referred to as 
"Employee"). 

 
An At Will Employment Agreement (the “Agreement”) was entered between Metro and 

Employee on __________________. Said Agreement is hereby amended as follows: 
 

1. Employee agrees to a 10% furlough with a commensurate reduction in pay to be 
effective during the six (6) months following the execution of this Amendment. 
Employee will take thirteen (13) furlough days, totaling 104 hours, between the 
period from May 4, 2020, through October 31, 2020, in a manner mutually agreeable 
to Metro. 

 
2. Except as amended herein, all other terms and conditions of the Agreement will 

remain unchanged and will remain in full force and effect. 
 

 
EXECUTED IN DUPLICATE on      to be effective    . 
 
EMPLOYEE 
 
 
 
      
NAME 

METRO 
 
 
 
      
Marissa Madrigal 
Metro Chief Operating Officer 

 
APPROVED AS TO FORM: 
 
________________________________ 
Carrie MacLaren 
Metro Attorney 
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Exhibit B to Resolution No. 20-5097 
 

 

AMENDED  

 AT WILL EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT 
 
 

THIS AMENDED AGREEMENT (the “Amendment”) is entered into by and between 
Metro, a metropolitan service district organized under the laws of the State of Oregon and the Metro 
Charter (herein referred to as "Metro") and Donald Moore III (herein referred to as "Employee"). 

 
An At Will Employment Agreement (the “Agreement”) was entered between Metro and 

Employee on January 20, 2016. Said Agreement is hereby amended as follows: 
 

1. Employee agrees to a 5% furlough with a commensurate reduction in pay to be 
effective during the six (6) months following the execution of this Amendment. 
Employee will take six (6) furlough days, totaling 48 hours, between the period from 
May 4, 2020, through October 31, 2020, in a manner mutually agreeable to Metro. 

 
2. Except as amended herein, all other terms and conditions of the Agreement will 

remain unchanged and will remain in full force and effect. 
 

 
EXECUTED IN DUPLICATE on      to be effective    . 
 
EMPLOYEE 
 
 
 
      
NAME 

METRO 
 
 
 
      
Marissa Madrigal 
Metro Chief Operating Officer 

 
APPROVED AS TO FORM: 
 
________________________________ 
Carrie MacLaren 
Metro Attorney 
 



STAFF REPORT  
 

IN CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTION NO. 20-5097, FOR THE PURPOSE OF 
APPROVING AMENDMENTS TO THE EMPLOYMENT CONTRACTS FOR DIRECTORS, 
DEPUTY COO AND GENERAL MANAGER OF VISITOR VENUES 

              
 
Date: April 20, 2020 
Department: Office of the COO 
Meeting Date:  April 23, 2020 
 

Prepared by: Val Galstad, 
val.galstad@oregonmetro.gov, x1810 
Presenter(s) (if applicable): n/a 
Length: n/a 
 

              
 
ISSUE STATEMENT 
 
The COVID-19 pandemic has had a significant impact on Metro’s financial outlook. On 
March 12, Governor Brown issued a ban on events with more than 250 attendees. As a 
result, Metro saw a swift and severe revenue decline requiring layoffs of about 40% of our 
total workforce. While most of the impacts were felt at Oregon Convention Center, EXPO, 
P’5 and the Zoo, all levels and areas of the organization will see budget reductions.  
                                                           
The Chief Operating Officer has determined that a 10 percent furlough for non-venue 
directors, deputy directors, and other senior leaders is necessary as a cost cutting measure 
and to provide emergency assistance to employees who have been laid off. The Chief 
Operating Officer is also authorizing directors and deputy directors in the venues to 
volunteer for a furlough of up to ten percent, also to support cost savings and contribute to 
emergency employee assistance.  
 
Under Metro Code Section 2.02.010, the Chief Operating Officer may enter into and amend 
employment agreements on a case by case basis, or as a group for Director-level 
employment agreements. Metro has executed at-will employment agreements for a 
number of its director level positions, as follow: Deputy Chief Operating Officer, General 
Manager of Visitor Venues, the Chief Financial Officer, the Zoo Director, the Parks and 
Nature Director, and the Human Resources Director. 
 
The COO has negotiated a change to the at-will employment agreement for these senior 
leaders, and now seeks Council approval to amend these employment agreements to 
execute the requested amendments. 
 
ACTION REQUESTED 
 
The COO requests approval of the resolution to amend at-will employment agreements for 
the aforementioned senior leaders. 
 

mailto:val.galstad@oregonmetro.gov


IDENTIFIED POLICY OUTCOMES 
 
By amending the at-will employment agreements of senior leadership, Metro will generate 
cost savings to apply to an emergency employee assistance fund. 
 
POLICY QUESTION(S) 
 
N/A 
 
POLICY OPTIONS FOR COUNCIL TO CONSIDER 
 
Approve Resolution No. 20-5097 

- The approval of this resolution will allow Metro’s COO to amend employment 
agreements for directors at Metro. Non-venue directors will take a 10 percent 
salary reduction. These cost savings will be applied to an emergency employee 
assistance fund for Metro employees who have been laid off due to COVID-19. 

 
Do not approve Resolution No. 20-5097 

- If Metro Council does not approve this resolution, COO Madrigal will not amend 
employment agreements for directors at Metro. Cost savings will not be applied 
to an emergency assistance fund for Metro employees who have been laid off 
due to COVID-19. 

 
STAFF RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Staff recommends that Council approve the resolution to amend at-will employment 
agreements for senior leaders at Metro. 
 
STRATEGIC CONTEXT & FRAMING COUNCIL DISCUSSION  
 
This resolution responds to the financial challenges Metro faces as a result of COVID-19. 
Metro is thinking creatively about budget savings for this and next fiscal year. This is one of 
the cost saving measures Metro intends to implement. 
 
By utilizing salary savings from senior leadership to support our most impacted employees, 
Metro will advance its employer of choice initiative. 

 
BACKGROUND 
 
Working with the Chief Financial Officer, finance managers and senior leaders across the 
agency, the Chief Operating Officer has determined that a 10 percent furlough for non-
venue directors, deputy directors, and other senior leaders is necessary as a cost cutting 
measure and to provide emergency assistance to employees who have been laid off. The 
Chief Operating Officer is also authorizing directors and deputy directors in the venues to 
volunteer for a furlough of up to ten percent, also to support cost savings and contribute to 
emergency employee assistance. 



 
ATTACHMENTS 
Exhibit A- Amended employment agreement for 10 percent furlough 
Exhibit B- Amended employment agreement for 5 percent furlough 
 



Agenda Item No. 3.2 
 
 
 
 
 

Resolution No. 20-5098, For the Purpose of Amending the Employment Agreements of the Metro 
Attorney, Chief Operating Officer, and Chief of Staff 

 
Consent Agenda 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Metro Council Meeting  
Thursday, April 23, 2020 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Page 1 Resolution No. 20-5098 

BEFORE THE METRO COUNCIL 
 
 

FOR THE PURPOSE OF AMENDING THE 
EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENTS OF THE 
METRO ATTORNEY, CHIEF OPERATING 
OFFICER, AND CHIEF OF STAFF  

) 
) 
) 
) 
) 

 RESOLUTION NO. 20-5098 
 
Introduced by Metro Council President Lynn 
Peterson 

 
 

WHEREAS, pursuant to Chapter V, Section 25 of the Metro Charter and Chapters 2.08 and 2.20 
of the Metro Code, the Metro Council President has the authority to appoint the Metro Attorney and the 
Chief Operating Officer subject to confirmation of the Metro Council;  

 
WHEREAS, the Metro Code provides that the employment of the Metro Attorney and the Chief 

Operating Officer shall be subject to the terms of an employment agreement and the Metro Council 
President has negotiated employment agreements with the Metro Attorney and the Chief Operating 
Officer subject to approval by the Council;  

 
WHEREAS, the Metro Council has also approved an employment agreement with the Chief of 

Staff by Resolution No. 19-4966; 
 

WHEREAS, the novel coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic has resulted in a fiscal 
crisis for Metro necessitating layoffs and other cost cutting measures;  

 
WHEREAS, the Metro Attorney, Chief Operating Officer, and Chief of Staff have agreed to a 

10% furlough as a needed cost saving measure; 
 
WHEREAS, the Metro Council President has negotiated this change to the at-will employment 

agreements for the Metro Attorney, Chief Operating Officer, and Chief of Staff in the form attached 
hereto as Exhibit A; now therefore 

 
BE IT RESOLVED by the Metro Council: 

1. Amendments to the employment contracts for the Metro Attorney, Chief Operating 
Officer, and Chief of Staff as reflected in Exhibit A are hereby approved. 

 
ADOPTED by the Metro Council this ___ day of ________________ 2020 

 

 
Juan Carlos González, Deputy Council President 

Approved as to Form: 
 
       
Joyce Y. Wan, Senior Assistant Attorney 
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Exhibit A to Resolution No. 20-5098 
 

 

AMENDED  

 AT WILL EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT 
 
 

THIS AMENDED AGREEMENT (the “Amendment”) is entered into by and between 
Metro, a metropolitan service district organized under the laws of the State of Oregon and the Metro 
Charter (herein referred to as "Metro") and ___________________ (herein referred to as 
"Employee"). 

 
An At Will Employment Agreement (the “Agreement”) was entered between Metro and 

Employee on __________________. Said Agreement is hereby amended as follows: 
 

1. Employee agrees to a 10% furlough with a commensurate reduction in pay to be 
effective during the six (6) months following the execution of this Amendment. 
Employee will take thirteen (13) furlough days, totaling 104 hours, between the 
period from May 4, 2020 through October 31, 2020 in a manner mutually agreeable 
to Metro. 

 
2. Except as amended herein, all other terms and conditions of the Agreement will 

remain unchanged and will remain in full force and effect. 
 

 
EXECUTED IN DUPLICATE on      to be effective    . 
 
EMPLOYEE 
 
 
 
      
NAME 

METRO 
 
 
 
      
Lynn Peterson 
Metro Council President 

 
APPROVED AS TO FORM: 
 
________________________________ 
Joyce Y. Wan  
Senior Assistant Attorney 
 



STAFF REPORT 
 

IN CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTION NO. 20-5098, FOR THE PURPOSE OF 
AMENDING THE EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENTS OF THE METRO ATTORNEY, CHIEF 
OPERATING OFFICER AND CHIEF OF STAFF    

              
 
Date: April 20, 2020 
Department: Office of the COO 
Meeting Date:  April 23, 2020 
 

Prepared by: Val Galstad, 
val.galstad@oregonmetro.gov, x1810 
Presenter(s) (if applicable): n/a 
Length: n/a 
 

              
 
ISSUE STATEMENT 
 
The COVID-19 pandemic has had a significant impact on Metro’s financial outlook. On 
March 12, Governor Brown issued a ban on events with more than 250 attendees. As a 
result, Metro saw a swift and severe revenue decline requiring layoffs of about 40% of our 
total workforce. While most of the impacts were felt at Oregon Convention Center, EXPO, 
P’5 and the Zoo, all levels and areas of the organization will see budget reductions. 
 
As part of Metro’s effort to cut costs and provide emergency assistance to Metro staff who 
were recently laid off, the Chief Operating Officer, Chief of Staff and Metro Attorney have 
agreed to a ten percent furlough over the next six months. 
 
The Metro Code provides that the employment of the Metro Attorney and the Chief 
Operating Officer shall be subject to the terms of an employment agreement, and the Metro 
Council President has negotiated employment agreements with the Metro Attorney and the 
Chief Operating Officer subject to approval by the Council. Metro Council has also approved 
an employment agreement with the Chief of Staff.  
 
The Metro Council President has negotiated an amendment to the at-will employment 
agreements for the Chief Operating Officer, Chief of Staff and Metro Attorney, and now 
seeks Council approval. 
 
ACTION REQUESTED 
 
The Metro Council President requests approval of the resolution to amend at-will 
employment agreements for the Chief Operating Officer, Chief of Staff and Metro Attorney. 
 
IDENTIFIED POLICY OUTCOMES 
 
By amending the at-will employment agreements of the Chief Operating Officer, Chief of 
Staff and Metro Attorney, Metro will generate cost savings to apply to an emergency 
employee assistance fund. 

mailto:val.galstad@oregonmetro.gov


 
POLICY QUESTION(S) 
 
N/A 
 
POLICY OPTIONS FOR COUNCIL TO CONSIDER 
 
Approve Resolution No. 20-5098 

- The approval of this resolution will allow Metro Council President to amend 
employment agreements for the Chief Operating Officer, Chief of Staff and Metro 
Attorney. They will take a 10 percent salary reduction. These cost savings will be 
applied to an emergency employee assistance fund for Metro employees who 
have been laid off due to COVID-19. 

 
Do not approve Resolution No. 20-5098 

- If Metro Council does not approve this resolution, Metro Council President will 
not amend employment agreements for the Chief Operating Officer, Chief of Staff 
and Metro Attorney. Cost savings will not be applied to an emergency assistance 
fund for Metro employees who have been laid off due to COVID-19. 

 
STAFF RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Staff recommends that Council approve the resolution to amend at-will employment 
agreements for the COO, Chief of Staff and Metro Attorney 
 
STRATEGIC CONTEXT & FRAMING COUNCIL DISCUSSION 

 
This resolution responds to the financial challenges Metro faces as a result of COVID-19. 
Metro is thinking creatively about budget savings for this and next fiscal year. This is one of 
the cost saving measures Metro intends to implement. 
 
By utilizing salary savings from the COO, Chief of Staff and Metro Attorney to support our 
most impacted employees, Metro will advance its employer of choice initiative. 

 
BACKGROUND 
 
Working with the Chief Financial Officer, finance managers and senior leaders across the 
agency, the Chief Operating Officer has determined that a 10 percent furlough for non-
venue directors, deputy directors, and other senior leaders is necessary as a cost cutting 
measure and to provide emergency assistance to employees who have been laid off. The 
Chief Operating Officer is also authorizing directors and deputy directors in the venues to 
volunteer for a furlough of up to ten percent, also to support cost savings and contribute to 
emergency employee assistance. The Chief Operating Officer, Chief of Staff and Metro 
Attorney have also agreed to a 10 percent furlough. 
 



ATTACHMENTS 
 
Exhibit A- Amended employment agreement for 10 percent furlough 
 



Agenda Item No. 3.3 
 
 
 
 
 

Consideration of the Council Meeting Minutes for April 16, 2020 
 

Consent Agenda 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Metro Council Meeting  
Thursday, April 23, 2020 
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Resolution No. 20-5091, For the Purpose of Proclaiming April 1 Through April 30 Southeast Asian 
Community Recognition Month 

 
Resolutions 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Metro Council Meeting  
Thursday, April 23, 2020 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Page 1 Resolution No. 20-5091 

 
 

BEFORE THE METRO COUNCIL 

 

 

FOR THE PURPOSE OF PROCLAIMING APRIL 

1 THROUGH APRIL 30 SOUTHEAST ASIAN 

COMMUNITY RECOGNITION MONTH 

) 

) 

) 

 RESOLUTION NO. 20-5091 

Introduced by Council President Lynn 

Peterson 

 

 WHEREAS, SE Asian communities, including Cambodian, Thai, Lao, Vietnamese, Hmong, 

Burmese (Myanmar) and many others live and work in Greater Portland; and  

 

 WHEREAS, the Month of April is traditionally celebrated in many Southeast Asian communities 

as New Years, "Songkran" in Thailand, "Pi Mai" in Laos, "Thingyan" in Burma and "Choul Chnam 

Thmey" in Cambodia, a time of renewal, reflection and sharing of cultural heritage; and 

 

 WHEREAS, the Month of April is historically significant in that April of 1975 marked the United 

States withdraw from Southeast Asian conflicts. Subsequently, on April 17, 1975 the Khmer Rouge took 

control of Cambodia and began the "Killing Fields", a mass genocide of an estimated two million 

Cambodians.  In the same period on April 30, 1975, Saigon, Vietnam fell to communist forces while a 

handover in government to communist forces in Laos also coincided at the end of the month; and  

 

 WHEREAS, the initial resettlement of Southeast Asian refugees to the United States between 1975 

and 1979, resulted in the passage of the Refugee Act of 1980 paving the way for hundreds of thousands of 

immigrants and refugees to resettle across the country; and  

 

 WHEREAS, Greater Portland is now  home to more than 55,000 Southeast Asian community 

members, many of which are Metro employees; and 

 

 WHEREAS; standing with all immigrant and refugee communities reflect Metro's commitment to 

diversity, equity and inclusion including advancing racial equity, working to remove barriers and ensuring 

all communities meaningfully participate in public decision-making. 

 

 BE IT RESOLVED that the Metro Council proclaims April 2020 to be Southeast Asian 

Community Recognition Month in Greater Portland. 

 

 ADOPTED by the Metro Council this 23rd day of April 2020.  

 

 

 

Approved as to Form: 

 

 

       

Carrie MacLaren, Metro Attorney 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Lynn Peterson, Council President 



STAFF REPORT 

IN CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTION NO. 20-5091, FOR THE PURPOSE OF 
PROCLAIMING APRIL 1 THROUGH APRIL 30 SE ASIAN COMMUNITY RECOGNITION 
MONTH 

_____________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

Date: April 1, 2020 
Department: Council Office 
Meeting Date: April 23, 2020 

_____________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

ISSUE STATEMENT  
The Metro Council has an opportunity to stand with residents, community partners and local 
jurisdictions in our region by adopting Resolution No. 20-5091, in recognizing the month of 
April has significant to the Southeast Asian Community.  

ACTION REQUESTED  
Consideration and vote on Resolution No. 20-5091. 

IDENTIFIED POLICY OUTCOMES  
Advancing the Metro Council’s proclamation for Southeast Asian Community Recognition 
month from April 1 to April 30. 

POLICY OPTIONS FOR COUNCIL TO CONSIDER  
Council adoption of this resolution will further Metro’s commitment to the goals stated in the 
Strategic Plan to advance Racial Equity, Diversity and Inclusion, in particular:  
a) Metro meaningfully engages communities of color
b) Metro hires, trains and promotes a racially diverse workforce
c) Metro creates safe and welcoming programs, spaces and destinations

STAFF RECOMMENDATIONS  
Staff recommends the Metro Council adopt Resolution No. 20-5091. 

STRATEGIC CONTEXT & FRAMING COUNCIL DISCUSSION 
1. Known Opposition/support/community feedback
No opposition known at this time.  Testimony in support has been submitted by Immigrant and 
Refugee Community Organization (IRCO) and the Cambodian American Community of Oregon 
(CACO). 

2. Legal Antecedents
None. This is the first year that the Metro Council is considering adoption of this resolution. 

3. Anticipated effects
None. 

4. Financial implications

Prepared by: Victor Sin, Council Office 
victor.sin@oregonmetro.gov,         
503-797-6619      
Presenter: Victor Sin 



None. 
BACKGROUND 

The month of April is traditionally celebrated in many Southeast Asian countries as New Years 

("Songkran" in Thailand, "Pi Mai" in Laos, "Thingyan" in Burma and "Choul Chnam Thmey" in 

Cambodia). It is a significant time of the year for many in the Southeast Asian American community 

to recognize a shared history, showcase cultural heritage, celebrate renewal and honor the 

sacrifices so many had to make to resettle.  It is a month of deep mourning and commemoration of 

as many as 3.5 million deaths of Vietnamese, Cambodians and Laotians as a result of the U.S. 

military intervention in the Vietnam War. 

In the United States, Asian communities are among the fastest growing racial group at a growth rate 

of 3.3% according to the latest Census data. Greater Portland is home to more than 55,000 

community members who identify as Southeast Asian. 

Southeast Asian countries consist of Brunei, Cambodia, Indonesia, Laos, Malaysia, Myanmar 

(Burma), Philippines, Singapore, Vietnam and Thailand but is largely identified in the states by the 

mass resettlement of refugees in the 1970's due to United States intervention in the Vietnam War. 

Resettlement primarily impacted people from Vietnam, Cambodia, Myanmar (Burma), Laos and 

Hmong people which experienced traumatic civil wars. 

April of 1975 holds historical significance to these countries due to the subsequent ending of 

American involvement and toppling of existing governments. This includes the Khmer Rouge 

capturing the capital of Phnom Penh, Cambodia marking the beginning of the mass genocide of over 

two million people known as the "Killing Fields", the fall of Saigon to the North Vietnamese forces 

and the handover of power to communist forces in Laos. As a result, changes in American refugee 

policy resettled more than 300,000 to the states initially. The passage of the Refugee Act of 1980, 

then raised the annual intake of refugees from 17,400 to 50,000 while establishing a more formal 

system for immigration and resettlement. This landmark act provided a lasting effect for millions of 

refugees and asylum seekers seen to this day. 

The experience of the Southeast Asian community is one of success for some during resettlement 

but struggle for most. Economic, education, housing and health indicators show disparities when 

compared to other Asian communities. Southeast Asian refugees experience high levels of physical 

and mental health issues including PTSD that have gone untreated. The vast majority of those who 

initially resettled accepted any labor jobs available, unable to seek education opportunities further 

expanding economic and social disparities. 

In Oregon, non-profit organizations like IRCO (Immigrant and Refugee Community Organization) 

founded by Southeast Asian refugees play an essential role in removing economic and social 

barriers to help immigrant and refugee communities grow in their new home. 

ATTACHMENTS 
Testimony in support submitted by Immigrant and Refugee Community 
Organization (IRCO) and the Cambodian American Community of Oregon (CACO). 



ATTACHMENTS 
Testimony in support from Immigrant and Refugee Community Organization (IRCO) and the 
Cambodian American Community of Oregon (CACO). 



April 2020 
 
On behalf of the Immigrant and Refugee Community 
Organization (IRCO), I would like to express my support and pride 
in Metro’s proclamation recognizing our 
region’s Southeast Asian refugee community. Following the 1970s 
political upheavals in Southeast Asia, Oregon and Washington 
were two of the first states to offer new opportunities and homes 
to refugees. And in 1976, IRCO was formed by a group of 
Vietnamese, Laotian and Cambodian refugees to help newly 
arrived families find jobs and navigate their new lives in America. 
More than 40 years later, IRCO continues to provide essential 
support and remove barriers for newcomers as they build new 
beginnings in Oregon.   
 
In 1994, IRCO founded the Asian Family Center (AFC) as the very 
first culturally and linguistically specific one stop community 
center focused on the diverse needs of Asians and Pacific 
Islanders. For more than 25 years, AFC has created a space for 
families to receive support, celebrate our cultures and identities, 
lift up our voices, and thrive in Oregon. At IRCO and AFC, we 
believe that the unique experiences of our immigrant and refugee 
communities enhance the diversity of our region’s shared 
community.   
 
The greater Portland area is now home to over 55,000 Southeast 
Asians who have made significant contributions to our region. As 
a former refugee from Southeast Asia at the end of the Vietnam 
War, I know the challenges that this community has overcome. 
My deepest hope is that they—and all the newcomers who will 
follow—find a welcoming and equitable home here.   
  
  

 
Lee Po Cha 
Executive Director  
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Metro Council 
600 NE Grand Ave  
Portland, Oregon 97232 
 

April 16th, 2020 
 
 

Dear Metro Council Members, 
 

On behalf of the Cambodian American Community of Oregon (CACO), I am writing in 
support of Resolution No. 20-5091, recognizing the Southeast Asian community and our 
celebrations of New Year.  Specifically, for the Cambodian American community, April is a 
time of renewal, contemplation, and family gathering as we celebrate the Year of the Rat, 2564 
Buddhist Era (B.E.). 

 
Cambodian Americans in Oregon and S.W. Washington celebrate the New Year by 

paying homage to our ancestors, traveling to our local Buddhist temples, and joining in 
community gathering.  CACO is a longtime partner and supporter of grassroots volunteer events, 
like New Year in the Park at Glenhaven Park in Portland.  This year is no different.  While our 
events are cancelled or postponed amidst the global health crisis - we continue to recognize the 
importance of community bonding, health, and family.  

 
We also recognize the sacrifices and hardships of the past.  April holds another 

significance to Cambodians Americans.  On April 17th, 1975, Cambodia ended a devastating 
Civil War as the Khmer Rouge took control.  The country plunged into darkness as the United 
States left Southeast Asia.  From 1975 to 1979, the “Killing Fields”  genocide would take the 
lives of two million people.  During that time, Cambodian refugees resettled in the United States 
– including here in our Portland metro area. 

 
This month we remember the 45th anniversary since the Killing Fields and honor the 

sacrifices.  We also cherish and recognize the growth of our Cambodian communities – and 
many other Southeast Asian communities of similar experience – in becoming an integral of the 
American melting pot.  We have a lot of work left in uplifting our communities through 
education, mental health, and socio-economic equitable policies that address our generational 
trauma, the stability of our families, and our wellbeing as Americans. 

 
Yet one thing remains just as clear now as it did decades before – the journey of a people 

and a community are exemplified by the individuals that stand up and extend a warm welcome to 
those who need help – whether family, friends or strangers.  That enduring spirit of creating a 
home for all is what stands out in our local communities, even as global forces continue to strain 
and stress us apart.  

 



	
	
	

 
Cambodian-American	Community	of	Oregon	

501	(C)	(3)	Non-Profit	Organization		
P.O.	Box	233	

Beaverton,	OR	97075-0233	
	
 

We thank Councilmember Juan Carlos Gonzalez and the entire Metro Council for your 
work in advocating for immigrant and refugee communities.   
 

Wishing you joyous, prosperous, and healthy Year of the Rat, 2564 B.E.   
 
 
Sincerely, 

 
/s/ Sokho Eath 
Sokho Eath, 
CACO President  
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Page 1 Resolution No. 20-5096 

BEFORE THE METRO COUNCIL 
 
 

RESOLUTION DECLARING A STATE OF 
EMERGENCY IN THE METRO REGION AS A 
RESULT OF COVID-19 PANDEMIC AND 
DELEGATING AUTHORITY TO METRO’S 
CHIEF OPERATING OFFICER 
 

) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 

 RESOLUTION NO. 20-5096  
 
Introduced by Marissa Madrigal, Chief 
Operating Officer in concurrence with 
Council President Lynn Peterson  

 
WHEREAS, Coronaviruses are a group of viruses that can cause respiratory disease, with the 

potential to cause serious illness or loss of life for individuals with underlying health conditions; and 
 
WHEREAS, on March 8, 2020, Governor Kate Brown issued Executive Order No. 20-03, 

Declaration of Emergency due to the Coronavirus (COVID-19) outbreak in Oregon, under ORS 
401.025(1); and  

 
WHEREAS, on March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization declared COVID-19 a 

pandemic; and 
 
WHEREAS, on March 12, 2020, Governor Brown issued Executive Order No. 20-05, prohibiting 

large gatherings due to the COVID-19 outbreak in Oregon; and 
 
WHEREAS, on March 23, 2020, Governor Brown issued Executive Order No. 20-12, Stay 

Home, Save Lives, ordering, among other things, Oregonians to stay at home; and  
 
WHEREAS, on March 29, 2020, the President of the United States declared that a major disaster 

exists in the State of Oregon and ordered Federal assistance to supplement State, tribal, and local recovery 
efforts in the areas affected by the COVID-19 pandemic beginning on January 20, 2020, and continuing; 
and 
 

WHEREAS, the COVID-19 pandemic requires a significant amount of resources at the local level 
to keep the public and community informed and as safe as possible; and  

 
WHEREAS, these conditions create a need for a Declaration of Emergency for the Metro region; 

and 
 
WHEREAS, Metro has broad home rule authority to carry out its functions in any manner that it 

deems appropriate; and  
 
WHEREAS, the current state prohibitions on group gatherings are necessary to protect public 

health, but also create challenges for holding public meetings and hearings, which may require the 
extension of deadlines in the Metro Code in order for Metro to meet its obligations for processing 
applications, renewing licenses, and providing opportunities for public participation; and  

 
WHEREAS, Metro Code Section 2.20.030 provides that the Metro Chief Operating Officer 

(COO) is the chief administrative officer of Metro and is responsible for the proper administration of all 
Metro affairs; and  

  
WHEREAS, Metro Code Section 2.20.050 describes actions the COO may take in the event of 

circumstances creating a public emergency; and 
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WHEREAS,  on April 2, 2020, the COO issued a Declaration of Emergency in the Metro region 

as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, which is attached as Exhibit A; now therefore  
  

BE IT RESOLVED that the Metro Council:  
  

1. The Metro Council hereby ratifies the Declaration of Emergency in the Metro Region issued 
by the Metro COO on April 2, 2020, which is attached as Exhibit A, and delegates to the 
COO all authority necessary to respond to the COVID-19 pandemic; and   
 

2. Delegates to the COO authority to suspend, waive, or amend Metro’s administrative Rules, 
standards, and forms, without notice, if such action is necessary to respond to the COVID-19 
pandemic and effective only during the emergency period; and  

 
3. Delegates to the COO authority to amend Solid Waste Franchises and Non-Systems Licenses 

for putrescible waste as needed to respond to the COVID-19 pandemic, and 
 

4. Delegates to the COO authority to suspend the provisions of Metro Code Section 5.01.260 
regarding material recovery of non-putrescible waste when necessary to respond to the 
COVID-19 pandemic; and 

 
5. Delegates to the COO authority to extend any deadline set forth in Metro Code Chapters 5.01, 

5.02, 5.03 and 5.05 if strict adherence to the deadline would create an extreme hardship on a 
regulated entity or Metro due to federal, state or local orders related to the COVID-19 
pandemic; and 

 
6. Delegates to the COO authority to extend any deadline set forth in Metro Code Section 

3.07.1430 regarding the procedures for processing applications for a major amendment of the 
Urban Growth Boundary, if strict adherence to the deadlines would unreasonably limit public 
participation in the hearing process due to ongoing prohibitions on public gatherings.  

 
7. This Declaration remains in effect until the Metro Council determines that the emergency no 

longer exists, and takes action to terminate the Declaration.  
 
ADOPTED by the Metro Council this 23rd day of April 2020. 
 

 
 
 
Lynn Peterson, Council President 

 
 
Approved as to Form: 
 
 
       
Carrie MacLaren, Metro Attorney 
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METRO CHIEF OPERATING OFFICER  
DECLARATION OF EMERGENCY IN THE METRO REGION  

AS A RESULT OF THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC 
 
The Metro Chief Operating Officer finds that: 

 
Coronaviruses are a group of viruses that can cause respiratory disease, with the potential to 

cause serious illness or loss of life for individuals with underlying health conditions. 
 
On March 8, 2020, Governor Kate Brown issued Executive Order No. 20-03, declaration of 

emergency due to Coronavirus (COVID-19) outbreak in Oregon, under ORS 401.025(1).  
  
On March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization declared COVID-19 a pandemic. 
 
On March 12, 2020, Governor Brown issued Executive Order No. 20-05, prohibiting large 

gatherings due to COVID-19 outbreak in Oregon.  
 
On March 23, 2020, Governor Brown issued Executive Order No. 20-12, Stay Home, Save Lives, 

ordering, among other things, Oregonians to stay at home.  
 
On March 29, 2020, the President declared that a major disaster exists in the State of Oregon 

and ordered Federal assistance to supplement State, tribal, and local recovery efforts in the areas 
affected by the COVID-19 pandemic beginning on January 20, 2020, and continuing. 

 
The COVID-19 pandemic requires a significant amount of resources at the local level to keep the 

public and community informed and as safe as possible. 
 
COVID-19 is a disease causing or threatening loss of life and injury to people and is an 

emergency for the Metro region. 
  
Based on the above findings, the Metro Chief Operating Officer declares a state of emergency in the 
Metro region, effective immediately, which remains in effect so long as COVID-19 poses an ongoing, 
immediate, and substantial threat to life, safety, health, or property in the Metro region and until the 
Chief Operating Officer terminates the declaration. 
  

1. To protect the health and safety of Metro employees, with input from Metro’s human resource 
department, IT, legal and other Metro department heads, I have and will continue to develop 
emergency policies and guidance on the use of sick leave, vacation leave, telecommuting, 
meeting protocol, identification of essential and non-essential staff for ongoing presence at 
Metro facilities, and other policies that will be in effect for the duration of the emergency.  

 
2. To eliminate exposure to and spread of COVID-19, and in support of state and federal guidelines 

for social distancing, Metro is cancelling in-person programs and public meetings through April 
30, 2020, at which time Metro will review the information from the CDC and Multnomah County 
Health for updated decisions. Where feasible, for continuity and continuation of services to the 

DocuSign Envelope ID: B2AFD5D8-0AD1-44DF-B131-B0477D7DCCEE

villarrea
Text Box
Exhibit A - Resolution No. 20-5096



 

PAGE 2  METRO CHIEF OPERATING OFFICER DECLARATION OF EMERGENCY 
 

 

public, Metro will conduct such programs and meetings in electronically, by telephone and/or 
videoconference.  

 
3. To respond to the COVID-19 Pandemic, Metro may procure needed goods and services in 

accordance with ORS 279B.080 and without compliance with normal procurement procedures, 
redirect any necessary Metro funds for emergency purposes, and take any other action set forth 
in Metro Code Section 2.20.050, including any actions necessary for the protection of health and 
safety.  

 
4. All permitted special events are cancelled during this emergency.  

 
5. All burials at Metro cemeteries will be conducted by delivery only, without a graveside service, 

with participants allowed only if they remain in their vehicles and with no more than 5 vehicles 
allowed. 

 
6. Metro will take all necessary steps authorized by law to coordinate the response to and 

recovery from this emergency, including but not limited to, requesting assistance from the 
federal government, the State of Oregon, and Clackamas, Multnomah, and Washington 
Counties. 

 

Dated this 2nd day of April, 2020.  

 
 
Marissa Madrigal, Chief Operating Officer 
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STAFF REPORT 
 

IN CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTION NO. 20-5096, FOR THE PURPOSE OF 
DECLARING A STATE OF EMERGENCY IN THE METRO REGION AS A RESULT OF 
COVID-19 PANDEMIC AND DELEGATING AUTHORITY TO METRO’S CHIEF 
OPERATING OFFICER 

              
 
Date: April 20, 2020 
Department: Office of Metro Attorney 
Meeting Date:  April 23, 2020 
 

Prepared by:  OMA  
Presenter:  Shane Abma, OMA  
Length: 15 minutes 
 

              
 
ISSUE STATEMENT 
 
Shall the Metro Council adopt Resolution No. 20-5096 (“Resolution”), declaring a state of 
emergency in the Metro region related to the COVID-19 pandemic?  
 
ACTION REQUESTED 
 
Adopt Resolution No. 20-5096. 
 
SUMMARY 
 
The Resolution ratifies the Declaration of Emergency in the Metro Region issued by the 
Metro Chief Operating Officer (COO) on April 2, 2020, acknowledges that emergency 
conditions exist relating to the COVID-19 pandemic, and delegates authority to the COO to 
take actions necessary to implement the Declaration, including temporary extension of 
certain deadlines in the Metro Code, and suspension, waiver, or amendment of Metro 
administrative rules, standards, and forms.  
 
DESCRIPTION OF DECLARATION 
 
First, the Resolution ratifies the Declaration of Emergency issued by the COO on April 2, 
2020, and delegates all necessary authority to the COO to respond to the pandemic 
emergency. The Resolution also generally authorizes the COO to suspend, waive, or amend 
Metro’s administrative rules, standards, and forms if such action is necessary to respond to 
the emergency.  
 
Next, the Resolution includes more specific language that authorizes the COO to suspend 
certain code provisions and deadlines in Title V (Solid Waste) of the Metro Code, which 
regulates the region’s solid waste entities. Title V includes regulations regarding flow 
control, recycling, illegal disposal, etc., and sets specific deadlines with respect to 
application approvals, franchise and license renewals and contested case hearing 



schedules. The licenses and franchises themselves also often contain reporting 
requirement deadlines, tonnage allocation amounts and other regulatory requirements.   
  
Although all licenses and franchises are essentially administrative permits, franchises and 
putrescible waste licenses often require action by the Metro Council to adopt or 
amend.  Given the restraints and difficulties related to scheduling and appearing at Metro 
Council meetings during this pandemic crisis, the Resolution delegates to the COO authority 
to suspend, waive or amend administrative rules, as well as to amend solid waste 
franchises and putrescible waste licenses as needed to respond to changing solid waste 
situations based on the COVID-19 pandemic and to allow necessary extensions and 
renewals for these administrative permits (licenses and franchises) without requiring 
Metro Council action.     
  
In addition, the Resolution authorizes the COO to temporarily suspend provisions of Metro 
Code Section 5.01.260 regarding material recovery of non-putrescible waste if necessary to 
respond to the COVID-19 pandemic.  This section addresses Metro’s Enhanced Dry Waste 
Recovery Program (aka “EDWRP”) which requires that all mixed non-putrescible waste be 
processed for material recovery before being disposed.   
  
Finally, the Resolution authorizes the COO to extend deadlines in Metro Code Chapters 
5.01, 5.02, 5.03 and 5.05 if strict adherence to the deadline would create an extreme 
hardship on a regulated entity or Metro due to federal, state or local orders related to the 
COVID-19 pandemic.  Certain deadlines may be difficult to meet if regulated entities or 
Metro staff are unable to work on-site or obtain necessary documents and data in a timely 
manner.  
 
The Resolution also authorizes the COO to extend deadlines in the Metro Code regarding 
processing of a currently pending application from the City of Lake Oswego for amendment 
of the Urban Growth Boundary. Existing code provisions create a series of short timelines, 
which require a public hearing to be held no later than June 8, 2020. If the COO determines 
that attempting to hold a public hearing by that date would unreasonably limit public 
participation, the COO may extend the deadline.  
 
ACTION REQUESTED 
 
Approval of the Resolution declaring a state of emergency and delegating authority to the 
COO that may necessary to respond to that emergency. 
 
IDENTIFIED POLICY OUTCOMES 
 
By adopting this Resolution, the Metro Council will allow the COO to act rapidly to extend 
Metro Code deadlines and/or suspend or amend administrative rules and other standards 
if necessary to respond to the emergency.  
 
 



STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
Staff recommends adoption of Resolution No. 20-5096.  
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PUBLIC HEARING FOR THE 2021-2024 METROPOLITAN TRANSPORTATION 
IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM (MTIP) PUBLIC REVIEW DRAFT 
              
 
Date: April 9, 2020 
Department: Planning and Development 
Meeting Date:  April 23, 2020 
 
Prepared by: Grace Cho, 267-909-3490 
(mobile), grace.cho@oregonmetro.gov 

Presenter(s) (if applicable): Grace Cho, 
Ted Leybold 
Length: TBD 
 

              
 
ISSUE STATEMENT 
The Metropolitan Transportation Improvement Program (MTIP) is a federally required 
document and is one of Metro’s major responsibilities as the metropolitan planning 
organization for the Portland region. The MTIP serves two primary purposes: 1) to ensure 
the costs of delivering federally-aided transportation projects do not exceed expected 
revenues; and 2) to ensure the projects identified in the MTIP expenditure plan are 
consistent with the Regional Transportation Plan (RTP) and demonstrate expected 
progress in advancing the RTPs goals. The MTIP is updated on a three-year cycle with the 
2021-2024 MTIP scheduled for Metro Council adoption in July 2020. 
 
Presented before the Metro Council is the public review draft of the 2021-2024 MTIP. The 
public comment period for the 2021-2024 MTIP opened on April 17, 2020 and will close on 
May 18, 2020. The public comment is necessary to step in the process to prepare the 2021-
2024 MTIP for adoption and submission to federal partners. 
 
ACTION REQUESTED 
For the Metro Council to hold a public hearing on the public review draft of the 2021-2024 
MTIP during the public comment period. The public comment period will run from April 17 
to May 18, 2020. 
 
POLICY OPTIONS FOR COUNCIL TO CONSIDER 
Holding a public hearing during the public comment period is a public involvement 
strategy consistent with Metro’s public participation plan. The public hearing provides a 
live venue for public comment on the 2021-2024 MTIP. The other public comment 
opportunities presented as part of the 2021-2024 MTIP are static, such as web comment 
submissions, public comment survey, or receiving comment letters. 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATIONS 
None. 
 
BACKGROUND 
The MTIP is a federally required document which outlines the schedule of federal and 
regionally significant transportation expenditures. Metro staff is developing a new MTIP for 
the upcoming four federal fiscal years of 2021-2024, that is scheduled for JPACT and Metro 



What is the MTIP? 
The Metropolitan Transportation Improvement Program 
(MTIP) is a federally required document. The MTIP 
includes a list of regionally significant projects and 
programs that are scheduled to receive federal 
transportation money in the next four years (from 2021 
to 2024) and that will be constructed in the next six 
years (from 2021-2026). The primary purposes of the 
MTIP include: 

• Serving as a financial planning and project delivery 
tool for the metropolitan region. 

• Demonstrating how planned projects advance 
regional priorities of equity, safety, climate and 
managing traffic congestion. 

• Evaluating how the projects comply with federal 
regulations, including fiscal constraint, air quality 
impacts and public involvement. 

• Ensuring scheduled federal transportation spending 
in the region does not exceed available federal revenues.  

Metro is the Portland region’s federally recognized metropolitan planning organization (MPO). As 
such, it develops and implements two planning and policy documents: the MTIP and the Regional 
Transportation Plan (RTP). Metro updates the MTIP every three years, collecting information from 
the Oregon Department of Transportation and the region’s cities, counties and transit agencies. The 
MTIP is incorporated without change into the State Transportation Improvement Program (STIP), 
Oregon’s statewide four year transportation capital improvement program.  

2021- 2024 MTIP overview  
The 2021-2024 MTIP includes 216 transportation projects and programs that represent about $1.1 
billion of investments in the greater Portland area’s transportation system. Capital expenditures 
account for 42% of MTIP investments, operations and maintenance account of 55% and planning 
accounts for 3% of MTIP investments. The 2021-2024 MTIP includes investments across multiple 
modes of travel.  
 
 Figure: 2021-2024 MTIP investment by mode 



 
Nearly $950 million of the investments in the MTIP are for roadway and transit and over $120 
million are dedicated to building out the active transportation network. In addition, $52 million are 
dedicated to transportation system management and operations (TSMO) investments to help 
manage demand. Roadway and transit investments represent a mix of maintenance and capital 
projects; active transportation investments are primarily to upgrade or build new facilities. 

Summary of performance evaluation results and key findings 
Overall, the 2021-2024 MTIP package of investments make progress towards the regional priorities 
identified in the RTP, including equity, safety, climate and traffic congestion. The 2021-2024 MTIP 
investment package makes greater regional progress toward some outcomes, such as addressing 
climate change, than others. For other outcomes, more progress is made at a local scale.  

Equity 
• 2021-2024 MTIP key outcomes: The MTIP package invests in the active transportation network 

at higher rate and increases the number of jobs and community places accessible by transit in 
historically marginalized communities. However, other complementary strategies are necessary 
to gain the full benefit of the accessibility improvements. 

Safety1 
• 2021-2024 MTIP key outcomes: Nearly one-third of the MTIP package invests in proven 

countermeasures to reduce crashes. The majority of the safety investments are focused on high 
injury corridors and intersections in historically marginalized communities. 

Climate Change 
• 2021-2024 MTIP key outcomes: The MTIP investment package reduces greenhouse gas 

emissions by 21% per capita, which makes progress towards the region’s Climate Smart 
Strategy target.  

Traffic congestion  
• 2021-2024 MTIP key outcomes: The MTIP investment package entices travelers to shift nearly 

70,000 vehicle trips to active transportation and transit. 

                                                            
1 Crashes cannot be projected; this performance measure looks at the level and location of safety investment. 
Metro’s recent annual safety performance report indicates crash data from 2014 to 2018 shows an increase in 
crashes resulting fatalities and serious injuries. 
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2021- 2024 MTIP process 
• April 2020: Release public draft 2021-2024 MTIP 
• April 17 – May 18, 2020: Opportunities for public comment 
• April 23, 2020: Metro Council public hearing 
• May – June, 2020: Based on public feedback, update and finalize the 2021-2024 MTIP   
• July 23, 2020: Metro Council public hearing and action 
• August – September 2020: Submission to Gov. Kate Brown and U.S. Department of 

Transportation  



Council adoption in July 2020 and subsequent submission to the Governor of Oregon for 
approval and incorporation into the statewide Transportation Improvement Program 
(STIP). U.S. Department of Transportation (USDOT) approval is then expected by fall of 
2020. Once approved by USDOT, the new 2021-2024 MTIP replaces the existing 2018-2021 
MTIP as the active governing program of federal transportation expenditures on projects 
within the Portland metropolitan area.  
 
A current and effective MTIP is necessary for the region to access federal transportation 
funds as the MTIP demonstrates the region’s project costs and spending does not exceed 
projected revenues, also known as fiscal constraint. Beyond the MTIP’s financial planning 
and project delivery functions, the MTIP ensures projects are consistent with the RTP and 
demonstrates how the investments into the transportation system make progress towards 
the Regional Transportation Plan (RTP) goals for the transportation system. 
 
The 2021-2024 MTIP was developed over three-years and includes the near-term federally 
funded and regionally significant transportation projects and programs by ODOT, SMART, 
TriMet, and Metro. Some examples of projects and programs included in the 2021-2024 
MTIP include: Metro’s Regional Travel Options Program, TriMet’s bus purchases and 
replacements, SMART’s elderly and disabled transit operations, Washington County’s 
Basalt Creek Parkway, and ODOT’s Powell Boulevard widening and complete street project. 
 
STAKEHOLDERS 
The 2021-2024 MTIP public review draft was cooperatively developed with key partners – 
ODOT, SMART, and TriMet. As these agencies carry responsibilities to administer federal 
surface transportation funds, the development of the federal aid and regionally significant 
package of investment is primarily developed and coordinated among these four agencies.  
 
In addition, TPAC and JPACT have been active in the development of the 2021-2024 MTIP 
over the three-year process. 
  
LEGAL ANTECEDENTS  
The 2021-2024 MTIP programs transportation funds in accordance with the federal 
transportation authorizing legislation (currently known as the FAST ACT). The 2021-2024 
MTIP is intended to implement the Regional Flexible Fund Allocation (RFFA) process for 
years 2022 through 2024 as defined by Resolution Nos. 20-5063 and 19-4959, . The 2021-
2024 MTIP must be consistent with the 2018 Regional Transportation Plan, adopted by 
Metro Ordinance No. 18-1421. 
 
ANTICIPATED EFFECTS 
Conducting the public hearing during the public comment period for the 2021-2024 MTIP 
will facilitate the adoption of the 2021-2024 MTIP. Upon adoption, the transportation 
projects and programs which receive federal funding may access those funds. This is 
particularly significant for projects which anticipate spending federal funding in federal 
fiscal year 2021, which begins on October 1, 2020. 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 



A delay in getting to the adoption of the 2021-2024 MTIP can create a delay in 
transportation projects and programs accessing funds or receiving federal approvals in 
order to move forward. This includes several Metro programs which received an allocation 
of federal funding through the Regional Flexible Fund process. 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
2021-2024 MTIP overview. 
 
[For work session:] 

• Is legislation required for Council action?   Yes     X No 
• If yes, is draft legislation attached?  Yes     X No 
• What other materials are you presenting today? 2021-2024 MTIP overview  

 



 
 
 

Materials following this page were distributed at the meeting. 
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1. Call to Order and Roll Call

Council President Lynn Peterson called the Metro Council 
meeting to order at 2:00 p.m.

Council President Lynn Peterson, Councilor Sam Chase, 
Councilor Shirley Craddick, Councilor Craig Dirksen, 
Councilor Bob Stacey, Councilor Christine Lewis, and 
Councilor Juan Carlos Gonzalez

Present: 7 - 

2. Public Communication

There was none. 

3. Consent Agenda

Approval of the Consent Agenda

A motion was made by Councilor Lewis, seconded by 

Councilor Dirksen, to adopt items on the consent agenda. 

The motion passed by the following vote:

Aye: Council President Peterson, Councilor Chase, Councilor 
Craddick, Councilor Dirksen, Councilor Stacey, Councilor 
Lewis, and Councilor Gonzalez

7 - 

3.1 Consideration of the Council Meeting Minutes for April 2, 2020

4. Resolutions

4.1 Resolution No. 20-5090, For the Purpose of Proclaiming April 22, 2020 
Earth Day

Council President Peterson called on Jenna Garmon and 

Victor Sin, Metro staff, to present Resolution No. 20-5090, 

recognizing the 50th anniversary of Earth Day on April 22. 

Ms. Garmon explained that Earth Day was an opportunity to 

celebrate progress and to recommit to protect the viability 

of a healthy planet for current and future generations. She 

provided a history of Earth Day and highlighted how it 

paralleled growing concerns about the environment. 

Ms. Garmon stated that Metro had committed to advancing 

sustainability in all of its regional services, from land use and 

2
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transportation planning to its natural areas and waste 

prevention programs. She reviewed some of Metro’s key 

milestones related to sustainability and emphasized the 

urgent need for continued action to address the climate 

crisis. She noted that Earth Day presented an opportunity to 

adopt climate solutions that not only reduce greenhouse gas 

emissions but that also transform systems to be just and 

equitable and deliver shared prosperity. Mr. Sin then read 

the proclamation into the record. 

Council Discussion

Councilors thanked Metro staff for their work supporting 

sustainability in the region. They spoke to the importance of 

addressing climate change and highlighted the work that 

had been done since Earth Day was first recognized in 1970. 

Councilor Stacey recognized that there was not enough 

work being done to fully address the consequences of 

burning fossil fuels. He expressed support for Metro’s 

sustainability efforts but added that he would be abstaining 

from the resolution. Councilor Dirksen celebrated the work 

that had been accomplished since Earth Day was first 

recognized. Councilor Lewis spoke to the importance of 

working locally. 

A motion was made by Councilor Dirksen, seconded by 

Councilor Craddick, that this item be approved. The 

motion passed by the following vote:

Aye: Council President Peterson, Councilor Chase, Councilor 
Craddick, Councilor Dirksen, Councilor Lewis, and Councilor 
Gonzalez

6 - 

Abstain: Councilor Stacey1 - 

4.2 Metro Chief Operating Officer Acting as Budget Officer Presents the 
Proposed Fiscal Year 2020-21 Budget and Budget Message to the Metro 
Council, Acting as the Budget Committee

Council President Peterson called on Marissa Madrigal, Chief 

3
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Operating Officer, Brian Kennedy, Director of Financial 

Services, and Brian Evans, Metro Auditor, to present the 

proposed fiscal year 2020-21 budget. She acknowledged 

that the timing of COVID-19 and the forecasted revenue 

changes would require making significant changes to the 

budget. She provided an overview of the budget process, 

noting that staff would bring forward proposals to amend 

the proposed budget over the next several weeks in 

advance of approval of the budget on May 7, which would 

transmit the document to the Tax Supervising and 

Conservation Commission (TSCC). She explained that the 

final adoption of the budget was scheduled for June 18, to 

go into effect on July 1. 

She noted that the three main focuses of the budget process 

were creating a budget that would allow Metro to continue 

delivering high-quality public services; prevent the crisis 

from further exacerbating the devastating disparate impacts 

from COVID-19 and support Metro’s diversity, equity, and 

inclusion goals; and respond to the COVID-19 crisis and 

eventually reopen and recover over the next 12 to 18 

months. 

Ms. Madrigal then reviewed the proposed budget and how 

it would be impacted by the forecasted revenue changes. 

She explained that staff would return to council on April 28 

with proposed cuts to the budget from each department. 

She stated that Metro would need to prioritize items based 

on its values and essential services, given the severe 

financial impacts of the COVID crisis. Mr. Kennedy shared 

the specific impacts of COVID-19 on the budget across 

Metro’s departments, noting a forecasted decrease of 

around 7% in the total budget. 

Metro Auditor Brian Evans then presented the auditor’s 

4
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budget. He explained that the auditor’s budget was 

presented separately to ensure budget independence from 

management. He acknowledged that the auditor’s budget 

would also be impacted by COVID-19. He explained that his 

budget was originally requested to be $875,000, but given 

the circumstances, the Auditor’s Office had committed to 

coming under the budget anywhere from $35,000 to 

$50,000 below the adopted budget from last year. He then 

provided an overview of the auditor’s budget. 

Council Discussion

Councilor Lewis asked how the Tax Supervising and 

Conservation Committee process would be affected by 

COVID-19 and its impacts on the budget. She also asked 

about cuts in the budget and where funds were being 

preserved. Councilor Chase asked about the solid waste 

component of the budget and how the reserves in the solid 

waste fund might be impacted. Councilor Craddick inquired 

about how the PERS rate increases were factored into the 

proposed budget. 

4.2.1 Resolution No. 20-5092, For the Purpose of Approving the FY 2020-21 
Budget, Setting Property Tax Levies and Transmitting the Approved Budget 
to the Multnomah County Tax Supervising and Conservation Commission

4.2.2 Public Hearing on Resolution No. 20-5092

Council President Peterson opened up a public hearing on 

Resolution No. 20-5092 and requested that those wishing to 

testify come forward to speak. Seeing none, Council 

President Peterson gaveled out of the public hearing. She 

noted that the Metro Council would hold a work session on 

the budget on April 28 and that an additional public hearing 

would be held on May 7, at which time the Metro Council 

would consider approving the fiscal year 2020-21 budget 

and transmitting it to the Tax Supervising and Conservation 

5
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Commission for review. 

5. Chief Operating Officer Communication

There was none. 

6. Councilor Communication

There was none. 

7. Adjourn

There being no further business, Council President Peterson 

adjourned the Metro Council meeting at 3:32 p.m. The 

Metro Council will convene the next regular council meeting 

on April 23 at 2:00 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Nellie Papsdorf, Legislative and Engagement Coordinator
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April 23, 2020 
 
Metro Council 
 
Re: ​ Resolution 20-5091, Southeast Asian Community Recognition Month 
 
President Peterson and members of the Metro Council, 
On behalf of the Asian Pacific American Network of Oregon (APANO), thank you for introducing this 
proclamation to recognize April as Southeast Asian Community Recognition Month. 
 
APANO is a statewide, grassroots organization, uniting Asians and Pacific Islanders to achieve 
social justice. We use our collective strengths to advance equity through empowering, organizing 
and advocating with our communities. We believe that every family and community 
should have the rights and resources they need to thrive. Metro and APANO have mutually 
benefited from a long-running partnership to advance racial equity in our region, and we are 
excited to support this proclamation as the first-ever Southeast Asian Community Recognition 
Month at Metro. 
 
The Southeast Asian community in the Portland region is comprised of many ethnic groups and 
nationalities, including Burmese (Myanmar), Cambodian, Filipino, Hmong, Indonesian, Kachin, 
Karen, Khmu, Lao, lu Mien, Malaysian, Singaporean, Thai, Vietnamese, and others. Our entire 
region benefits from their many contributions and the generosity with which they share their 
cultures with the broader community. There are a wide range of experiences among generations of 
immigrants, refugees, and those who were born in the US, including here in the Portland area, and 
we acknowledge their resilience and work building community. 
 
During the month of April, many Southeast Asian communities celebrate the new year. We 
recognize that our diverse communities are here year round, celebrating their culture, community, 
and traditions. It is also the month in which some of our communities experienced great trauma 
from conflict in their home countries that has lasting and intergenerational impacts.  
 
April is a fitting time to recognize our Southeast Asian communities as we go into Asian Pacific 
American Month in May. This is a period to celebrate a pan-API identity and highlight the rich 
diversity of cultures, traditions, histories, and the future of APIs in America. At APANO, we 
recognize the importance of coming together in a shared API space for recognition, celebration, 
and community building. We are also pleased to see the specific recognition of Southeast Asian 
communities here at Metro. In our work for social justice, we must both celebrate the unique 
experiences of communities, and also acknowledge that our systems have fallen short for many 
Southeast Asians and created significant disparities within the broader Asian community. We 
appreciate Councilor Gonzales’ and Metro Council’s approach to highlighting this diversity among 
API communities. 
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Thank you for your consideration of this proclamation to honor the many Southeast Asian 
communities in our region. We look forward to working with you to build on this proclamation and 
our partnership to increase equity and prosperity for Southeast Asian communities. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Jenny Lee 
Advocacy Director 
APANO 
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April 22, 2020 
 
Metro Council 
600 NE Grand Ave 
Portland, Oregon 97232 
 
Re: Resolution 20-5091, Southeast Asian Community Recognition Month 
  
Dear Metro Council members, 
 
On behalf of the Hmong American Community of Oregon (HACO), I am writing to express our 
support for Resolution 20-5091 to recognize April as Southeast Asian Community Recognition 
Month. 
 
HACO is committed to uplifting the Hmong community in Oregon by empowering youth and 
families, educating and raising awareness of Hmong heritage and culture, and building solidarity 
and community care among members.  
 
While exact numbers are difficult to gather due to the lack of disaggregated data, we believe 
there are at least 5,000 Hmong residents in Oregon, with the majority residing in the Portland 
Metro area. Hmong refugees began arriving in Oregon in the 1970's after prosecution in Laos 
for supporting the U.S. during the Vietnam War. Upon arrival, the Hmong participated in 
supporting other immigrants and refugees to resettle in the U.S, and greatly contributed to the 
state’s economy, culture and prosperity over all. Most Hmong refugees used their skills as 
laborers and farmers to become factory workers and flower farmers.  
 
Similar to other Southeast Asian groups, the Hmong experienced trauma that impacts our 
community deeply and intergenerationally. With each generation we are able to support each 
other and gradually overcome disparities and hardship. The Hmong community is resilient and 
committed to full participation in a democratic society as self-sustaining citizens.  
 
We recognize the social friction that may exist between different Southeast Asian enthic groups 
from being forced to break out of a homogenous category that we were placed in during 
resettlement and in modern society still. Because of this, we understand and believe that 
Southeast Asian communities should stand in solidarity with each other while celebrating our 

 



 

diversity through efforts such as New Year in the Park, in which we are the fiscal sponsor since 
commencement six years ago.  
 
HACO will continue to uplift Hmong and other Southeast Asian communities to address 
marginalization and other disparities.  
 
We would like to thank Council member Juan Carlos Gonzalez and the entire Metro Council for 
advocating for immigrant and refugee communities.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
Yeng Dhabolt  
President  
Hmong American Community of Oregon 
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Metro   Council   Meeting  
April   23,   2020  
Resolution   No.   20-5091,   For   the   Purpose   of   Proclaiming   April   1   Through   April   30   Southeast   Asian  
Community   Recognition   Month  
 
 
Good   afternoon   President   Peterson   and   members   of   the   Metro   Council;   thank   you   for   the  
opportunity   to   appear   before   you   today.    My   name   is   Chevy   Pham.    I   am   a   Vietnamese   American  
living   in   Portland,   and   I   am   here   today   to   provide   a   personal   statement   in   support   of   proclaiming  
April   as   Southeast   Asian   Community   Recognition   Month.    As   far   as   I   know,   this   proclamation   will  
be   the   first   in   this   nation   that   appreciates   the   rich   contribution   Southeast   Asians   have   made   to   this  
country.    Moreover,   it   symbolically   acknowledges   Vietnam,   Cambodia,   Hmong   and   Laos’   shared  
history   of   human   suffering   as   we   deeply   grieve   for   the   3.5   millions   lives   lost,   as   a   bitter   end   to   the  
United   States’   thirty-year   intervention   in   the   Indochina   conflict.  
 
In   the   West,   the   Vietnam   War   has   almost   always   been   told   from   the   American   point   of   view:   military  
prowess,   stopping   the   spread   of   communism   in   Asia,   shock   and   awe   campaign,   war   protesters,  
agent   orange,   Vietnam   War   Vets,   PTSD.    The   longest   and   most   controversial   “war”   for   the   United  
States   ended   with   humiliating   defeat   and   a   dramatic   close   on   April   30,   1975.   At   the   outset,   it   was  
inconceivable   that   a   Third   World   country   of   sandal-wearing,   skinny   peasants   could   possibly   defeat  
the   world’s   most   formidable   military   power.    The   final   outcome   has   left   deep   scars   in   this   country’s  
collective   psyche,   and   have   since   reshaped   its   military,   politics   and   society.   
 
The   narrative   that   isn’t   told   is   the   Vietnamese   diaspora   and   the   horrific   suffering   of   a   people   who  
hopelessly   aspired   for   democracy   and   independence   from   French   imperialism,   and   then   naively  
believed   that   the   American   promise   to   help   with   nation-building   was   predicated   on   altruism.   The  
US   withdrawal   from   the   region   triggered   a   mass   exodus   of   refugees   and   a   humanitarian   crisis.   It   is  
with   this   context   that   I   share   with   you   the   perspective   of   one   Vietnamese-American   family.  
 
My   father   was   a   captain   in   the   South   Vietnamese   Army,   and   fearing   the   Communist   government’s  
campaign   of   retribution   and   persecution,   after   the   Fall   of   Saigon,   he   promptly   started   planning   our  
escape.   In   the   early   hours   before   sunrise   on   a   full   moon   night,   my   father   snuck   our   family   of   six   out  
of   Vietnam.   We   were   hidden   human   cargo,   holed-up   in   the   hull   of   a   small   10   by   2   meter   makeshift  
fishing   boat,   as   my   father   and   uncles   disguised   themselves   as   local   fishermen   on   a   routine  
morning   trip   to   sea.    With   no   prior   training   to   navigate   a   boat   and   a   tattered   map   of   the   South   China  
Sea,   my   dad   risked   everything   to   brave   the   open   waters,   with   no   real   destination   in   search   for   a   life  
of   freedom   for   his   family.    We   were   among   the   first   of   the   “boat   people”;   we   made   the   audacious  
escape   with   women   and   children   aboard;   we   were   the   first   to   successfully   cross   the   sea   during   a  
monsoon   season   on   a   rinky   dinky   fishing   boat   meant   for   the   river.    It   was   do   or   die.    My   mom  
insisted   that   we   either   all   make   it   together   or   die   together   on   the   sea.   
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As   we   approached   the   military   patrol   boat,   my   baby   brother   started   to   cry,   waking   up   from   the  
sleeping   pill   my   mom   gave   him   earlier.    Panic.   Silent!   Find   the   pacifier!   Quick!   Silent!   Unbeknownst  
to   the   young   men   above   deck   posing   as   fishermen,   underneath   in   the   suffocating   darkness,   a  
mother   and   three   little   girls   were   frantically   feeling   around   looking   for   the   one   object   that   could  
soothe   a   crying   baby.   As   the   patrol   boat   touched   ours,   a   pacifier   was   inserted   into   a   babe’s   mouth,  
and   a   mother   fearfully   soothed   her   four   young   children   who   were   bewildered   as   to   why   they   too  
experienced   the   fear   and   panic   heard   in   their   mother’s   voice.    When   it   was   finally   safe   to   come   out  
of   hiding,   my   first   deep   breaths   taking   in   the   sea   salt   air   felt   like   heaven.    The   “little   fishing   boat   that  
could”   with   its   twelve   passengers   crossed   into   international   waters   on   September   8,   1976.   
 
After   camping   in   a   Malaysian   jungle   for   eleven   months   and   sharing   a   tent   with   another   family,   we  
arrived   at   Los   Angeles   International   Airport   on   August   10,   1977.    We   left   the   refugee   camp   on   my  
birthday,   and   I   had   a   memorable   celebration   above   international   airspace   full   of   vomit   after   tasting  
American   fried   chicken.   As   he   took   in   the   scenery,   my   father   was   speechless   during   the   car   ride  
along   the   I-405   freeway   to   our   new   home,   a   small   two   bedroom   apartment   in   the   slums   of   Long  
Beach,   CA.   Here   we   were   in   the   land   of   plenty,   free   from   persecution   and   full   of   hope   for   a   second  
chance   -    there   was   a   just   enough   time   for   my   father   to   pause,   and   realize,   and   mourn   that   he   was  
a   man   without   a   country,   and   the   personal   history   and   identity   that   one   attaches   to   an   ancestral  
homeland,   in   that   moment,   suffered   a   silent   death.   
 
You   can   say   that   our   family’s   successful   refugee   assimilation   story   is   emblematic   of   the   Asian  
model   minority:    hard   working,   acquiescent,   law-abiding   and   studious.    But   we   were   the   lucky   ones,  
whose   story   of   escape   and   resettlement   pales   in   comparison   to   the   mass   exodus   of   Vietnamese  
refugees   who   experienced   horrific   encounters   as   they   tried   their   luck   through   different   routes   out   of  
Vietnam   or   worse,   suffered   the   humiliation,   torture   and   death   inside   the   communist   “re-education”  
camps.   
 
We   are   a   people   with   PTSD   written   into   our   psyche,   having   endured   thirty   years   of   continuous   war  
as   Western   superpowers   attempted   to   establish   its   dominance   in   the   Indochina   region.    We   are   a  
people   who   bear   the   scars   of   starvation,   murder,   rape,   enslavement,   torture   and   death   in   silence,  
and   yet   remain   mostly   peaceful   and   invisible   amongst   the   population   of   our   host   country.   We   draw  
this   strength   from   our   roots   in   Confucianism,   Buddhist   values,   and   honoring   our   ancestors   and  
their   history.   
 
But   do   not   mistake   the   Vietnamese   quietude   as   a   sign   of   apathy   or   weakness;   such   was   the  
unforgettable   lesson   learnt   by   the   French   and   the   Americans.    “ Farmers   by   day,   agitators   by   night ”:  
Vietnamese-Americans   fully   embrace   the   American   spirit   of   life,   liberty   and   the   pursuit   of  
happiness,   and   if   history   is   any   indication,   they   will   rise   to   the   occasion   to   defend   this   freedom,  
even   at   great   costs.  
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For   Vietnamese-Americans,   T.S.   Eliot’s   first   four   lines   of   “The   Wasteland”   are   apropos   to   how   we  
anticipate   the   month   of   April:  
 

April   is   the   cruellest   month,   breeding  
Lilacs   out   of   the   dead   land,   mixing  
Memory   and   desire,   stirring  
Dull   roots   with   spring   rain.  

 
The   end   of   April   is   a   time   of   mourning   and   remembrance   for   the   senseless   sacrifices   made   by  
millions   of   Vietnamese   who   lost   their   lives   fighting   for   freedom.    And   to   proclaim   April   as   Southeast  
Asian   Community   Recognition   Month   recognizes   this   collective   pain   for   the   Vietnamese   American  
community,   as   well   as   reminding   Vietnamese   people   that   together   with   our   Cambodian,   Hmong  
and   Laos   brothers   and   sisters,   our   community’s   success   stories   are   a   testament   of   resilience,  
perseverance   and   adaptability.   This   public   proclamation   is   ultimately   an   invitation   to   forgive   our  
oppressors   and   let   go   of   the   associated   emotional   pain;   it   encourages   the   Southeast   Asian   peoples  
here   locally   and   abroad   to   continue   in   earnest,   the   healing   process   of   a   forty-five   (45)   year   old  
traumatic   shared   suffering.  
 
Thank   you   Councilor   González   and   Victor   Sin   for   sponsoring   this   Proclamation.    Thank   you   for  
allowing   me   to   be   here   today   and   I   would   be   happy   to   answer   any   questions   you   have.   
 
Testimony   submitted   by:  
 
Chevy   Pham  
chevypham@gmail.com  
chevy.pham@oregonmetro.gov  
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April 22, 2020 
 
Metro Council 
600 NE Grand Ave 
Portland, Oregon 97232 
 
Re: Resolution 20-5091, Southeast Asian Community Recognition Month 
  
President Peterson and Metro Council members, 
 
On behalf of the New Year in the Park Planning Committee, I am writing to express our support 
for Resolution 20-5091 to recognize April as Southeast Asian Community Recognition Month. 
 
New Year in the Park is a large community festival that celebrates the New Year holiday during 
the last week in April for several different Southeast Asian groups in the Portland Metro Area, 
including Lao, Thai, Cambodian and Burmese. New Year in the Park’s mission is to raise 
community awareness of the rich and diverse Southeast Asian cultures in the Portland area, as 
well as foster greater understanding and appreciation among various Southeast Asian groups. 
This New Year festival is the only event in Oregon that is created and planned purposefully to 
celebrate and foster solidarity for all Southeast Asian communities.  
 
For the groups that celebrate New Years in April, it is a time for reflection and renewal, paying 
respects to ancestors, and family gatherings in homes and temples where blessings are 
received. Although this year New Year in the Park and temple festivals are cancelled due to the 
global health crisis, our values of community care, health and family remain.  
 
While war and conflict have created rifts and tension between different Southeast Asian groups, 
there is an unspoken connection that many Southeast Asian communities have with one 
another through shared history and trauma of prosecution, and struggles of refugee 
resettlement in areas of the U.S., including our Portland Metro area. So while New Years in April 
may not be a holiday recognized by all cultures and religions in Southeast Asia, New Year in the 
Park is a space for all Southeast groups to celebrate the contributions we have made to society 
and reflect on our shared history.  
 
New Year in the Park has a lot of work left to do in our efforts to amend decades of conflict 
between Southeast Asian communities and raise awareness of the rich and diverse groups that 
contribute to Oregon's vibrancy. However, we have made great strides in fostering a strong 
network of diverse community leaders who are committed to cultivating space for marginalized 
communities.  
 
We would like to thank Council member Juan Carlos Gonzalez and the entire Metro Council for 
your work in advocating for immigrant and refugee communities.  
 



Sincerely, 
 
Coua Xiong  
Co-chair 
New Year in the Park Planning Committee  
 
 
 
 
 



 
April 22, 2020 
  
Metro Council 
  
Re: Resolution 20-5091  Southeast Asian Community Recognition Month 
  
President Peterson and members of Metro Council, 
On behalf of the Vietnamese Community of Oregon, I am writing to express our support for Resolution 20-5091 to 
recognize April as Southeast Asian Community Recognition Month. 
  
The Vietnamese Community of Oregon is a volunteer-run organization committed to cultural awareness, education, 
sharing our heritage, and community service. We work to unite and support all Vietnamese in Oregon so we can 
thrive and contribute to our community. 
  
There are over 14,000 Vietnamese community members in the Greater Portland area. We are part of the 55,000 
Southeast Asian individuals living in our region and are honored to join with these communities to recognize our 
experiences and heritages during Southeast Asian Community Recognition Month. 
  
As Southeast Asians, we share a commitment to participating in democratic institutions and being civically engaged 
through voting and hosting events, education, and outreach. Through this work, we strive toward self-determination, 
prosperity, and wellbeing for all of our families and communities.  
  
The Vietnamese community in Oregon has displayed great resilience. As a result of the Vietnam War, there have 
been successive generations of immigration and refugees who bring a wide range of experiences. The deep trauma 
caused by the war and the totalitarian communist regime in Viet Nam have had lasting impacts on our community, 
and we recognize that many other Southeast Asian communities have experienced similar pain as a result of war and 
conflict. 
  
As new immigrants and refugees, we had to rely on families, our community, and ourselves to settle in a new 
country while addressing the trauma of war and forced immigration. There were no systems or networks to help 
secure the resources that we needed to thrive in our new home, and the disparities we see today are a result of this 
gap. With each generation, we have been able to rely on the resources of those who came before and work together 
to build opportunities. Early arrivers took on the hardest work of building the services and networks that we needed 
to survive in our new home. Today, we continue to work together to build systems of community care to increase 
our wellbeing as we address the disparities that impact us. 
  



Thank you to Metro Council for your consideration of this proclamation. We look forward to continuing to partner 
with you to create a region where all of our Southeast Asian communities can thrive. 
  
Sincerely yours, 
 
Thao Tu 
President 
Vietnamese Community of Oregon 
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Purpose of this Hearing

To provide the opportunity for testimony to the 
Metro Council on the 2021-24 Metropolitan 
Transportation Improvement Program (MTIP).
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Introduction to the MTIP
- Metropolitan Planning Organization 

(MPO) Functions
- What is the MTIP?
- 2021-24 MTIP Content 
- Process and Next Steps

Public Testimony

Hearing Agenda
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As an MPO, Metro’s core functions are to:

• Work collaboratively with partners on investment of federal 
transportation funds through the Metropolitan Transportation 
Investment Program (MTIP)

• Create long-range transportation plans for the region, including 
the Regional Transportation Plan (RTP)

• Coordinate transportation planning activities through the 
Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP)

• Conduct performance based planning and programming

Metropolitan Planning 
Organization (MPO) functions
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With the MTIP, Metro has oversight 
of all federal transportation 
spending for:

– Eligibility for funds
– Financial constraint
– Evaluation of immediate-term 

“program of projects” for 
compliance with certain federal 
regulations

What is an MTIP?
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Programs and analyzes funding 
allocation actions by: 

• Oregon DOT
• TriMet
• SMART
• Metro (Regional Flexible Fund Allocation)

What is an MTIP?
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Compliance with federal 
regulations for the program of 
projects includes:

– Consistency with the RTP
– Title VI, ADA, and 

Environmental Justice analysis
– Implementing air quality plans
– Public process requirements 

What is an MTIP?
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• $1.1 Billion of investments

• 216 projects or programs

• Mix of investment types
- Highways/roads
- Transit 
- Active Transportation 
- Programs and Planning

The 2021-24 MTIP
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Analyzed progress in implementing 
priority RTP investment goals on:

• Safety
• Equity
• Climate
• Congestion

The 2021-24 MTIP
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• May 18th – Public comment period ends

• June 5th – TPAC recommendation

• July 1th – JPACT action

• July 23rd – Metro Council adoption

• Submit to Governor for approval and 
incorporation into Statewide TIP.

• October 1 – Receive federal approval and 
begin implementation

Next steps
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• Public testimony today

• May also comment through website 
survey, e-mail, or phone by May 18th

• Comments incorporated into Public 
Comment document with staff response

• Informs MTIP adoption process this 
summer

Public Comments
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